In 2012, Fiji made a minimal advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government both continued and implemented new policies to remove barriers to education and increase the educational attainment of students. The Ministry of Labor, Industrial Relations and Employment (MLIRE) is working to complete a National Child Labor Database, and actions to finalize a National Action Plan on child labor are to be implemented in 2013. However, there are gaps in the legal framework that may leave workers, including street vendors, vulnerable. Additionally, there is no comprehensive list of hazardous work from which children are prohibited. Children in Fiji continue to engage in the worst forms of child labor, particularly in dangerous forms of agriculture and street work.

Statistics on Working Children and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working	5-14 yrs.	Unavailable
Attending School	5-14 yrs.	Unavailable
Combining Work and School	7-14 yrs.	Unavailable
Primary Completion Rate		105.0

Sources:

Primary completion rate: Data from 2009, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2013.(1)

All other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis, 2013.(2)

Prevalence and Sectoral Distribution of the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Children in Fiji are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, primarily in dangerous activities in agriculture and street work. (3-7) Although information is limited, children as young as age 11 harvest sugarcane, which involves using sharp knives, working long hours, handling pesticides, and carrying heavy loads. (3, 7-13) In tobacco fields, children spray pesticides and lay fertilizer, potentially exposing them to poisonous chemicals. (3) Although information is limited, there are reports that children in Fiji may engage in dangerous activities in the production of coconuts and coconut oil, rice, roots (including *dalo* and *yaqona*), tubers, and other kinds of vegetables. (3, 11, 14-21) Children working in agriculture may operate machinery and heavy equipment, carry heavy loads, handle agrochemicals, experience verbal and physical abuse, and may be exposed to dust and fumes. (3) Though evidence



is limited, there are also reports that children in rural areas are engaged in pig farming and goat and cattle herding.(3, 20) Children herding livestock may suffer injuries such as being bitten, butted, gored, or trampled by animals.(22, 23)

Limited evidence suggests that children in Fiji are engaged in fishing and deep-sea diving, activities in which they are directly involved in steering outboard motors and are at risk of drowning.(3) Children often dive without proper training or appropriate equipment.(3)

A surge in the number of urban poor in Fiji in recent years increased the population of children vulnerable to exploitative work. In urban areas, boys hire themselves out, pushing wheelbarrows for shoppers in markets, repairing houses, washing cars, and repairing and shining shoes.(3-5, 7, 11, 12, 15, 20, 21, 24-27) Children can be found selling fruit along roadsides and in markets, and collecting bottles and scrap metal.(3, 5, 6, 21, 24, 28, 29) There are reports that boys as young as age 11 work as car mechanics.(3, 5, 8, 28, 30) Country-specific evidence shows that these activities may be dangerous to children, as they are subject to working long hours (sometimes over 12 hours a day), carrying heavy loads, suffering exposure to hazardous materials, and spending hours in the rain without shelter while being verbally abused by customers.(3)

The commercial sexual exploitation of children is a problem, particularly in Fiji's urban centers and near ports where fishing and other vessels dock.(3, 11, 29, 31) Children are exploited in sex tourism and pornography, but sex tourism appears to be more common than the production of child pornography.(3, 7, 32-35)

Although the extent of the problem is unknown, children in Fiji are reportedly used in the production and trafficking of drugs, which includes being used as drug mules. (3, 32, 36-38)

Parents sometimes send their child to live with families in cities or near schools to facilitate their continuing education and to perform light household work. There are reports that the adopted households sometimes force children into involuntary domestic servitude or sexual activity in exchange for food, clothing, shelter, or school fees.(31, 39, 40) Children in domestic service may be required to work long hours, performing strenuous tasks, without sufficient food or shelter. These children may be isolated in private homes and are susceptible to physical and sexual abuse.(41, 42)

Laws and Regulations on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Employment Relations Promulgation 2007 sets the minimum age for employment at 15 and prohibits children under age 18 from engaging in hazardous work. (34, 43) Currently, under the Employment Relations (Administration) Regulations 2008, no child may be employed for more than 8 hours a day, and the Minister has established that no child may work after 10 p.m.(44, 45) However, the law permits children under age 18 to work during night hours, between 6 p.m. and 6 a.m., under conditions defined by the Minister of Labor, Industrial Relations and Employment. The Minister must consult with the National Occupational Health and Safety Advisory Board before prescribing these exceptions for children's night work.(34, 43) The 2007 Promulgation permits children between ages 13 and 15 to be employed in light work or at a workplace in which a member of the child's family, community, or religious group is employed-provided the work is not hazardous and does not interfere with the child's education.(43)

The 2007 Promulgation allows the Minister of Labor to prohibit or restrict children's work in environments deemed to present health threats or to be hazardous, dangerous, or unsuitable. (34, 43) The 2007 Promulgation also highlights some potentially hazardous employment. However, the Minister of Labor has not issued a comprehensive list of hazardous work. (34) According to the Fijian Government, a list of hazardous jobs from which children are prohibited was submitted to the Solicitor General's office in November 2012 for final clearance, but had not been cleared by the conclusion of the reporting period. (20, 29)

International Conventions and Selected Laws on Child Labor and Education

Con act	C138, Minimum Age	1
A LION	C182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	1
	CRC	✓
	CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	No
	CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	No
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	No
	Minimum Age for Work	15
	Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	18
☆	Compulsory Education Age	17
SCHOOL	Free Public Education	Yes

The 2007 Promulgation and a subsequent amendment prohibit employing a child to work excessive hours or in underground mines. (43) It also protects children against debt bondage, indentured servitude, trafficking, child soldiering, commercial sexual exploitation, and use in illicit activities such as drug trafficking. (43, 45) However, research uncovered no evidence of laws that would protect children working on the street.

The Crimes Decree and Penal Code provide children protection against sexual offenses. (46, 47) The Crimes Decree 2009 outlines the legal framework for prosecuting individuals who seek or purchase paid sexual services, including more rigorous sentencing requirements if the prostituted person was a child. (46-48) The law holds liable anyone who facilitates the defilement of a child, for instance through prostitution, including the child's parents and relatives. (47, 48)

The Crimes Decree 2010, the Immigration Act 2003, and the Employment Relations Promulgation 2007 all prohibit human trafficking and forced labor. (29, 43, 47, 49) Additionally, the Crimes Decree 2010 explicitly defines penalties for trafficking in persons, forced labor, and debt bondage when the victim is a child. (47)

While not specifically addressing the issue of child labor, the Child Welfare Decree 2010 provides some additional protection for children. The Decree mandates that professionals, such as police officers, doctors, lawyers, teachers, nurses, and social welfare personnel, report any observed abuses of children. The Decree also provides these professionals with the authority to remove children from dangerous situations during an investigation.(50-52)

According to the 1997 Compulsory Education Order and the Compulsory Education Regulations, education is mandatory for 12 years or to approximately age 17.(53)

The Fiji Military Forces Act sets the minimum military recruitment age at 18.(54)

In December 2006, the Government of Fiji was overthrown in a military coup led by Commodore Josaia Voreqe "Frank" Bainimarama; an interim government was established, leading to the installment of Commodore Bainimarama as Prime Minister. After a court declared the coup and its resulting military government illegal in 2009, President Ratu Josefa Iloilo abrogated the Constitution and declared rule by decree of the Bainimarama Government. (55) In March 2012, Commodore Bainimarama announced plans to develop a new constitution and to hold elections by September 2014. (44) However, by the end of 2012, Fiji had no constitution or parliament and the Government continued to rule by decree. (11)

Institutional Mechanisms for Coordination and **Enforcement**

The Child Labor Unit (CLU) within the MLIRE coordinates government efforts to enforce legislation on child labor and centralize child labor data.(20, 56) The CLU coordinates activities at the national, divisional, and district levels through Interagency Committees on Child Abuse. These committees include the police; Ministries of Social Welfare, Labor, Health, and Education; the Public Prosecutor's Office; the Solicitor General's Office; and NGOs working on child labor issues.(20)

The MLIRE is responsible for the enforcement of labor laws, including child labor. During the reporting period, the Government employed 45 labor inspectors, none of whom are dedicated solely to child labor.(7, 20) In addition, the MLIRE employed 30 Occupational Health and Safety inspectors. Some of these inspectors have received training on child labor issues and help labor inspectors enforce child labor laws.(20)

All of these inspectors are stationed in larger, more populated areas and sometimes find it a challenge to access smaller, rural communities and outer islands.(20) Labor cases are tried in the Employment Relations Tribunal and the Employment Relations Division of the High Court.(55, 57) Information was unavailable on the amount of funding designated in 2012 to inspections. According to the MLIRE, they are conducting a rigorous review of current labor laws to address gaps in the child labor legal framework and are developing a National Child Labor Database, which will include child labor statistics.(58) Research was unable to uncover whether the database has been completed.(29)

In 2012, the Government carried out 20 inspections specific to child labor and cited four cases. Two were referred to the Employment Relations Tribunal to be heard in 2013, and two remained under investigation. (20) According to the MLIRE, four spot fines were issued as a result of the inspections. Fifteen children were removed from situations involving child labor: nine from agriculture, two from begging, two from domestic work, one from car washing, and one from a construction site. (20)

The Department of Immigration and the Fiji Police Force coordinate the investigation of cases involving underage victims of commercial sexual exploitation and trafficking, which are then tried in the criminal court system. (7, 43, 59) The Fiji Police Force maintains a Human Trafficking Unit to investigate allegations of human trafficking and to provide training focused on combating human trafficking to other police units. (29) The Trafficking Task Force, headed by the Department of Immigration, is also responsible for identifying gaps in existing efforts. (7, 31, 60)

In addition to the Fiji Police Force and the Department of Immigration, the MLIRE, the Department of Social Welfare, and the Director of Public Prosecutions are responsible for enforcing laws on child trafficking.(12, 55) The Fijian Courts may grant the Department of Social Welfare, which operates four shelters throughout Fiji, custody over child victims.(12, 55) Research did not uncover the number of investigations conducted or the number of victims assisted during the reporting period.

Government Policies on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Through the MLIRE, the Fijian Government is developing a National Action Plan for Child Labor and a 5-year strategic plan for combatting child labor, including the worst forms, in Fiji.(58) To inform the plan, the MLIRE, along with the Ministry of Education, conducted a national survey on child labor in Fiji to determine the number of children from selected schools who were working in child labor, including the worst forms. The Government anticipates the plan will be implemented by September 2013 and operational through 2018.(58)

In 2012, the Government both continued and implemented new policies to remove barriers to education and increase the educational attainment of students. (58) To keep children in school, the Government instructed that schools may not prohibit students from attending classes due to unpaid school-specific fees. (29) In 2011, the Government allocated approximately \$9.9 million to provide free tuition and free textbooks for children in need. (57, 61) The Government also continued to support a school bus fare scheme that aims to offset transportation costs. (58, 61)

In 2011, the Government removed a requirement that schoolchildren pass end-of-year examinations in order to proceed to the next grade level. The requirement was replaced with a new system modeled after a continual assessment scheme in an effort to reduce the number of children dropping out of school.(7) The system assesses children throughout the year in an effort to identify and then target the removal of specific barriers preventing a child from transitioning to the next grade.(7) The question of whether these education policies have had an impact on child labor does not appear to have been addressed.

In 2011, the Government of Fiji both drafted and released a National Action Plan to combat trafficking in persons. (31) The Government has not provided updates on the comprehensive implementation of the plan. (29)

Social Programs to Eliminate or Prevent the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Government of Fiji continued to participate in a regional project funded by the European Commission and supported by the EU, the ILO, the Ministry of Education, and the MLIRE called Tackling Child Labor through Education (TACKLE).(20, 56, 62, 63) With a 4-year, nearly \$13.5 million budget, TACKLE aims to combat child labor in the Pacific region.(62, 63) It is unclear the exact amount of funds Fiji received through the program, because the funds are not allocated at the country level; however, the program funded the operation of the CLU at the MLIRE and salaries for the CLU's two staff members. (52, 56) Through the program, the Government has met several of its stated project goals, including establishing the CLU, completing a draft national action plan to eliminate child labor, training government officials on the worst forms of child labor, and supporting legislative reviews on labor and education. (56, 63, 64) Further, through the TACKLE project, the Government is supporting efforts to remove children from commercial sexual exploitation and work in the sugarcane fields, and to increase capacity to address child labor and poverty in squatter settlements, where a large number of vulnerable children live. (63-65) ILO funding for the project will conclude in February 2013 and the Government of Fiji has pledged to continue the work. (20) It is unclear whether this project provides adequate assistance to children working in the agricultural and informal sectors, including street vending.

It appears there were no government-run facilities in operation to specifically address the particular needs of child trafficking victims. (29) The Fiji Police's Sexual Offenses Unit has identified the lack of support services for child victims, including counseling and victim-friendly court procedures, as some of their greatest challenges in effectively addressing the needs of child trafficking victims. (66)

Based on the reporting above, the following actions would advance the elimination of the worst forms of child labor in Fiji:

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Laws and Regulations	Adopt a list of specific hazardous occupations prohibited to children.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
Coordination and	Complete the National Child Labor Database.	2012
Enforcement	Collect, analyze, and publish data on enforcement efforts, including labor inspections and criminal investigations regarding the worst forms of child labor.	2011, 2012
Policies	Provide public updates on the implementation of the National Action Plan to combat trafficking in persons.	2012
	Assess the potential impact of existing policies on addressing child labor.	2010, 2011, 2012
Social Programs	Ensure programs adequately address the worst forms of child labor, specifically in agriculture and street vending.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Provide support services for child victims, including effective counseling and victim-friendly court procedures.	2010, 2011, 2012

REFERENCES

- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary.
 Total; accessed February 4, 2013; http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.
 aspx?SPSLanguage=EN. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade
 of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion.
 For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics:
 Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 2. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. February 5, 2013. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- ILO-IPEC. Child Labour in Fiji: A Survey of Working Children in Commercial Sexual Exploitation, on the Streets, in Rural Agricultural Communities, in Informal and Squatter Settlements and in Schools. Suva; 2010. http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/ product/viewProduct.do?productId=16815.
- Interim Government of Fiji- Fiji Islands Bureau of Statistics. "2007 Census of Population and Housing." Statistical News, 9:1-34 (2009); http://www.statsfiji.gov. fj/Census2007/census07_index.htm.
- Raicola, V. "Suffer the Children." Fiji Times, Suva, Fiji, May 12, 2007; Feature. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=62432.
- Singh, S. "Amid Economic Slump, Children Face Bleak Future." Inter Press Service, Suva, January 6, 2010; Population. http://ipsnews.net/news. asp?idnews=49895.
- 7. U.S. Embassy- Suva. reporting, January 20, 2012.
- Elbourne, F. "Parents use children to beg: ILO." Fiji Times, Suva, December 20, 2010; News. www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=162300.
- 9. Silaitoga, S. "A Day Cutting Cane." Fiji Times, Suva, October 11, 2009; Front page. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?ref=archive&id=131340.

- Silaitoga, S. "Deaf, mute, and a breadwinner." Fiji Times, Suva, September 28, 2009; Front page. http://www.fijitimes.com.fj/story.aspx?id=130357.
- 11. U.S. Department of State. "Fiji," in *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2012*. Washington, DC; June 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.
- 12. U.S. Embassy-Suva. reporting, February 1, 2010.
- 13. Fiji Sun. "Children Belong in Schools." fijisun.com [online] February 27, 2013 [cited May 6, 2013]; http://www.fijisun.com.fj/2013/02/27/children-belong-in-schools-not-in-cane-fields/.
- Karan, M. "Orphans repay adopted parents." Fiji Times, Suva, July 6, 2010; News. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=151228.
- Wise, M. "Sacrifice: A teen quits school to support his family." Fiji Times, Suva, June 11, 2009; Front page. http://www.fijitimes.com/story. aspx?ref=archive&id=123285.
- "Deo shoulders responsibility." Fiji Times, Suva, April 28, 2007; Features. http:// www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=61547.
- "Students cook up own food." Fiji Times, Suva, July 31, 2008; Front page. http:// www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?ref=archive&id=96584.
- 18. "Taveuni North Dalo." Fiji Times, Suva, January 6, 2010; Front page. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=136755.
- Qalo, S. "Mere is rice queen of district." Fiji Times, Suva, November 21, 2007; Feature. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?ref=archive&id=74730.
- 20. U.S. Embassy-Suva. reporting, January 30, 2013.
- "Boy wants to go to school." Fiji Times, Suva, February 13, 2008; Features. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?ref=archive&id=81137.
- International Labour Office. Livestock Production, International Labour Organization, [online] January 31, 2012 [cited October 26, 2012]; ttp://www.ilo. org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172431/lang--en/index.htm.
- Gender, Equity, And Rural Employment Division. Children's Work in the Livestock Sector: Herding and Beyond. Rome, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations; 2013. http://www.fao.org/documents/en/detail/307941.
- "See to the children first, says priest." Fiji Times, Suva, December 11, 2008; News. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=108597.

Fiji

- Margaret Chung, Tim Howick-Smith. Fiji Islands: A Situational Analysis of Children, Youth, and Women. New York, UNICEF Pacific and the Government of Fiji; 2007. http://www.unicef.org/pacificislands/Fiji_SitAn.pdf.
- Silaitoga, S. "Faith in a plan." Fiji Times, Suva, May 13, 2010; Features. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=146445.
- 27. Taylor-Newton, R. "Life on wheels." Fiji Times, Suva, March 5, 2010; Features. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=141409.
- 28. Wise, M. "Journey for a job." Fiji Times, Suva, June 11, 2009; News. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=123288.
- U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 23, 2013.
- Singh, M. "Father Allows Son to Work." Fiji Times, Suva, March 7, 2007; News. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=58303.
- U.S. Department of State. "Fiji," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2011*. Washington, DC; June 27, 2011; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/164454.pdf.
- "Fiji sex workers start very young: ILO." Radio Fiji, December 17, 2010. www. radiofiji.com/fj/print.php?id=33042.
- "Young girls lured into sex trade in Fiji." Pacific Island News
 Association, Suva, December 22, 2010; News. www.pina.com.
 f/?p=pacnews&m=read&o=2764130844d113a3e65182c177693e [source on file].
- 34. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Fiji (ratification: 2002) Submitted: 2010; accessed April 19, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:20010:0::NO:::.
- UNICEF, UNESCAP, ECPAT International. The Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children and Child Sexual Abuse in the Pacific: A Regional Report. Suva, UNICEF Pacific; 2008. http://www.unicef.org/eapro/Pacific_CSEC_report.pdf.
- "Drug Related Crimes Decrease: Police." Fiji Times, Suva, October 5, 2007; News. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=71776.
- "Labor Rights and Wrongs." Fiji Times, Suva, March 13, 2007; Features. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=58705.
- Chand, S. "Children Used as Drug Mules." Fiji Times, Suva, June 14, 2010; News. http://www.fijitimes.com/story.aspx?id=150121.
- Ali, S. Violence against the Girl Child in the Pacific Islands Region. United Nations
 Division for the Advancement of Women and UNICEF Expert Group Meeting
 on the Elimination of All forms of Discrimination and Violence against the Girl
 Child. Florence: September 25-28, 2006. http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/egm/elim-disc-viol-girlchild/ExpertPapers/EP.14%20%20Ali.pdf.
- Anafia Norton, Penelope Taylor, Patrick Vakaoti, Marie Wernham, Freida M'Cormack. Protect Me with Love and Care: A Baseline Report for Creating a Future Free from Violence, Abuse and Exploitation of Girls and Boys in Fiji. Suva, UNICEF Pacific; 2008. http://www.unicef.org/pacificislands/partners_10989. html
- 41. International Labour Office. *Domestic Labour*, International Labour Organization, [online] January 31, 2012 [cited October 26, 2012]; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Childdomesticlabour/lang--en/index.htm.
- 42. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms_155428.pdf While country-specific information on the dangers children face in domestic work is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in domestic work and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- 43. Government of Fiji. Employment Relations Promulgation 2007, 36, enacted October 2, 2007. http://labour.gov.fi/bills/ER.pdf [source on file].
- U.S. Embassy- Suva official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 17, 2012.
- Government of Fiji. Employment Relations (Administration) Regulations, enacted April 2, 2008. http://www.labour.gov.fj/erp2008/ERPREGS/ERP_Admin_ Regs_2008.pdf.
- Government of Fiji. Penal Code, enacted 1978. http://www.itc.gov.fi/lawnet/fiji_act/penal_code.html [source on file].

- Government of Fiji. Crimes Decree 2009, 44, enacted November 5, 2009. http://www.fiji.gov.fj/index.php?option=com_docman&task=doc_download&gid=100&Itemid=158.
- Solomon Times Online. "Fiji Penalizes Prostitution." solomontimes.com [online] February 5, 2010 [cited April 22, 2011]; http://www.solomontimes.com/news. aspx?nwID=4887.
- Government of Fiji. Immigration Act 2003, 17, enacted November 6, 2003. www. paclii.org/fj/legis/num_act/ia2003138/.
- Government of Fiji. Child Welfare Decree 2010, Decree No. 44 of 2010, enacted September 8, 2010. [on file].
- Chaudhary, F. "New child law." Fiji Times, Suva, November 23, 2010; Online. www.fijitimes.com/print.aspx?id=160400.
- U.S. Department of State official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 25, 2012.
- Bole, F. Ministry to Enforce 12 Years of Education. Media Release. Suva, Ministry of Education, National Heritage, Cultural & Arts and Youth & Sports; August 20, 2009. Report No. MR 241. http://www.education.gov.fi/forms/PUBLICATIONS&PRESS%20RELEASES/20072009pressrelease/AUGUST%20MR%20241-MR%20246.pdf.
- Child Soldiers International. "Appendix II: Data Summary on Recruitment Ages
 of National Armies," in Louder Than Words: An Agenda for Action to End State Use
 of Child Soldiers. London; 2012; http://www.child-soldiers.org/global_report_
 reader.php?id=562.
- U.S. Embassy- Suva official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 23, 2011.
- 56. ILO-IPEC official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 11, 2012.
- 57. U.S. Embassy-Suva. reporting, February 8, 2011.
- 58. Government of Fiji. Child Labour Unit Progress Update on Tackling Child Labour in Fiji: Report Compiled for the United States Department of Labour. Submitted in response to U.S. Department of Labor Federal Register Notice (December 14, 2012) "Request for Information on Efforts by Certain Countries to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labor"; December 31, 2012.
- 59. Interim Government of Fiji- Embassy of the Republic of the Fiji Islands. Fiji Response to the U.S. Department of Labor Request for Information on Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Forced or Indentured Child Labor in the Production of Goods in Foreign Countries and Efforts By Certain Countries to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labor. Submitted in response to U.S. Department of Labor Federal Register Notice "Request for Information on Efforts by Certain Countries to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labor". Washington, DC; April 12, 2010.
- 60. Fiji Police Force. Consultative forum to combat human trafficking, Fiji Police Force, [previously online] June 16, 2011 [cited http://www.police.gov.fj/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=713:consultative-forum-to-combathuman-trafficking&catid=34:latest-articles&Itemid=1 [hard copy on file]
- Interim Government of Fiji- Ministry of Finance. Economic and Fiscal Update: Supplement to the 2010 Budget Address- Raising Economic Growth and Alleviating Poverty. Suva; November 2009. http://www.mfnp.gov.fj/Documents/2009_ Budget_Supplement.pdf.
- 62. ILO. Tackle Child Labor through Education; Moving
 Children from Work to School in 11 Countries. Geneva; June
 2008. http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/searchProduct.
 do?userType=3&type=normal&selectedSortById=4&selectedPublicOrIntranet=1
 &selectedCountries=320&createdMonthFrom=-1.
- ILO-IPEC Geneva official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 15, 2013
- Government of Fiji. EU and ILO Join Fight Against Child Labor. Press Release Suva; December 17, 2010. www.fiji.gov.fi/index.php?view=article&catid=71%3Ap ress-release&id=3039%3A.
- "A Special Program in Fiji to Help Child Victims of the Sex Industry," Australia: ABC Radio Australia; May 30, 2012; 5 min., 10 sec., radio broadcast; http://www.radioaustralia.net.au/international/radio/program/pacific-beat/a-special-program-in-fiji-to-help-child-victims-of-the-sex-industry/952794.
- Radio Fiji. "Sexual Offences Unit Under-Resourced." radiofiji.com [previously online] June 26, 2009 [cited December 28, 2012]; www.radiofiji.com/fj/print. php?id=20865 [source on file].